



ne 33 2021

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/ftpv20

We Have All Been Warned: Public Debate on the **Capitol Attack in Finland and Sweden**

Leena Malkki

To cite this article: Leena Malkki (2021) We Have All Been Warned: Public Debate on the Capitol Attack in Finland and Sweden, Terrorism and Political Violence, 33:5, 926-930, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2021.1932348

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2021.1932348

© 2021 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.



0

Published online: 27 Jul 2021.

Submit your article to this journal 🗹

Article views: 85



View related articles 🗹

View Crossmark data 🗹

Routledge Taylor & Francis Group

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

We Have All Been Warned: Public Debate on the Capitol Attack in Finland and Sweden

Leena Malkki

Centre for European Studies, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland

ABSTRACT

The Capitol attack has provoked intensive debate and reflection far beyond the United States. These debates and their repercussions will be part of the legacy of the event. The article looks at the public debate on the Capitol attack in Finland and Sweden. In both countries, the Capitol attack was interpreted as a warning about the powerful consequences of sowing distrust towards democracy. The attack may inspire far-right actors to attempt to shake the democratic system in these countries too. Whether such mobilisation could succeed and gain support from within the political system seems unlikely, but not entirely impossible.

KEYWORDS

Far right; Finland; Sweden; democracy; polarisation; Capitol attack; right-wing populist parties

What happened on Capitol Hill on 6 January 2021 was not just an American news story. From the moment the news broke about the crowd approaching the Congress, the events were closely followed in Europe with a mix of shock, disbelief, and in some corners, excitement. Even though the mobilisation of Trump's supporters was hardly surprising, it was still considered very disconcerting. The EU's foreign policy chief Josep Borrell was one among many to state that "this is not America" and characterise the event as an assault on U.S. democracy.¹ That this could happen in one of the oldest democracies in the world seemed to indicate that it could happen anywhere.

One recurring feature of the European debates on the Capitol attack has been whether a similar incident could, indeed, happen here. In each country, the interpretation of the events has been coloured by ongoing domestic political debates. These discussions and their repercussions will also be a part of the history and legacy of the Capitol attack. While the full story is yet to unfold, initial reactions are telling and worth analysing in their own right. They bear testimony to the growing concerns about the future of democracy and the development of far-right politics in Europe.

To illustrate these concerns, this article looks at the public debate on the Capitol attack in Finland and Sweden, two Northern European countries that rank at or near the top by virtually all metrics of democracy, stability and the rule of law. Despite their track record, the answer to the "could it happen here" question was far from a confident no.

What made the Capitol attack significant in the eyes of most Finnish and Swedish observers was not the event itself, however dramatic or unprecedented it may have been. It was what had happened before it that mattered most. The event was, above all, interpreted as testimony to the powerful consequences that words may have and a warning about how sowing distrust towards democracy may gravely endanger it. This was not only a concern for the U.S. The same kind of conspiracy theories and online political culture that had inspired those who broke into the Capitol were present in Sweden and Finland as well.

Discussion on the events in the U.S. intertwined with long-standing concerns about hate speech on social media, especially in Finland. Verbal attacks against public figures seemed to have become so

CONTACT Leena Malkki 🛛 Leena.Malkki@helsinki.fi 🖬 Centre for European Studies, P. O. Box 9 (Siltavuorenpenger 1 A), 00014 University of Helsinki, Finland.

© 2021 The Author(s). Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way.

common that they affected people's willingness to participate in political debate and run for office. "Who would become involved in politics if the prize is to get threatened and trashed on social media," as one commentator put it.² What further aggravated these concerns was that the former Prime Minister Juha Sipilä was physically attacked by a passer-by (at least seemingly co-incidentally) just a few days after the Capitol attack.

Words also played a major role in discussions on who was to blame for what had happened in the U.S. Many Nordic commentators pointed their finger towards those who spread misinformation and incited rioting. This meant President Trump in particular, but also Republican politicians who had supported him and repeated the claims about election fraud. One oft-voiced concern was that the event might inspire right-wing populists elsewhere and present a model on how to go about dissolving a democracy. Many politicians in Sweden and Finland (alongside other countries) tend to look towards the U.S. when developing their political strategies and campaigning.

The debate about the Capitol attack also quickly evolved into a debate about the role of populist right-wing parties in domestic politics. During the 2010s, these parties gained significant political ground in both Finland and Sweden. In early 2021, the Finns Party polled at 21.9 percent, thereby being the largest party in Finland,³ while the Sweden Democrats were the third largest party in Sweden with 18.5 percent of support.⁴

In Finland, connections between national politics and the Capitol attack were mostly established implicitly, while in Sweden the attack quickly and explicitly became a part of domestic political disputes on how to deal with the Sweden Democrats. The party has its roots in Sweden's far-right circles but has since moderated its views. It gained its first parliamentary seats in 2010. So far, other parties have refused to cooperate with it. In recent years, the right-wing Moderate party has begun to float the idea of breaking this policy of *cordon sanitaire* and forming a government with the Christian Democrats, relying on the support of Sweden Democrats after the next parliamentary election in 2022.⁵

Soon after the Capitol attack, especially the leading social democrats of Sweden began to use it as a means to push back on these plans. They blamed the moderates for endangering Swedish democracy by naively thinking they could "ride the beast" and use the support of Sweden Democrats for their own purposes. Similar concerns were voiced by other parties and political commentators who continued to argue that the Sweden Democrats cannot be trusted to act responsibly if they are brought to power.⁶

Warnings about threats to democracy were, however, also voiced by the Finns Party and even more strongly by the Sweden Democrats. Both claimed that it was not their party that was the problem. For the Sweden Democrats, the problem was the hateful and polarising rhetoric against it. If this kind of polarisation goes on, party leader Jimmie Åkesson warned, Sweden might indeed find itself in a situation where public trust in institutions had eroded and thereby also trust in elections.⁷ For the Finns Party, the danger lay in the way in which large technology companies had allegedly endangered freedom of speech by closing the social media accounts of nationalist or conservative politicians and political commentators.⁸

How well-founded were these concerns about the future of Nordic democracy? Not everyone agreed that something like the Capitol attack could happen in Finland or Sweden, at least not in the near future. Even if many similar developments could be identified on both sides of the Atlantic, it was repeatedly noted that there were also significant differences. Political polarisation and the divisiveness of American society was seen as one major condition that made the Capitol attack possible. Even though it was generally believed that Swedish and Finnish societies had become increasingly divided and polarised, most agreed that political polarisation had not reached the same level as in the U.S.

This view is supported by research. According to recent studies, political polarisation in Finland and Sweden has not, in fact, increased nearly as much as commonly thought. In Sweden, there is polarisation concerning issues related to culture and values, which traditionally have not been a source of conflict, but overall, political polarization is not considered a systemic threat.⁹ In Finland, there is some movement towards the political extremes, but the majority of the population and candidates in political elections are still close to the political centre.¹⁰ Furthermore, both countries have a multi-party system

with strong traditions of consensus, which is likely to hinder excessive polarisation. It is worth noting that while far-right ideas such as the Great Replacement and Deep State have, indeed, found their way into the Nordic countries, the QAnon theory has hitherto failed to gain a significant foothold.

At the same time, however, the popular image of Finland and Sweden as stable welfare states with strong traditions of consensual politics may hide the fact that both countries also have a history of farright extremism. The concerns about the future of democracy discussed above were not merely motivated by recent developments but also by national history, especially in Finland.

It would have been difficult for Finnish politicians to claim that something like the Capitol attack could not happen in Finland when, in fact, it already had. The tumultuous inter-war years that followed the bloody Finnish Civil War (1918) saw intense political strife between the bourgeoisie and workingclass parties and movements. Among these movements was the far-right Lapua Movement which (among many other things) attempted to pressure the government twice by arranging a march to Helsinki. The first so-called Peasant March in 1930 brought thousands of people to Helsinki and went largely peacefully. Plans for a second march were only halted after the Finnish President Svinhufvud intervened and told the Lapua Movement activists to abandon them.¹¹ While the antagonism of the interwar years dissipated during the decades that followed, it has not become irrelevant or forgotten.

Sweden, for its part, has had an active far-right milieu since the early 20th century. Nazi sympathisers never witnessed the same kind of post-war countermeasures and condemnation as in many other parts of Europe. While the electoral success of far-right parties has been limited, extraparliamentary activities and far-right subcultures have been rather vibrant. Swedish groups have also had significant transnational connections for decades.¹²

Far-right activities in both countries have also involved political violence. Sweden in particular has witnessed several far-right attacks in recent decades.¹³ Both the Swedish Security Service (SÄPO) and the Finnish Security and Intelligence Service (SUPO) have recently communicated that the threat of far-right political violence has increased.¹⁴

At the same time, it is important to bear in mind that not all far-right extremists think that violent attacks are a suitable way forward right now. In fact, the Nordic Resistance Movement, the most notable neo-Nazi organisation in the region, has restrained its use of violence because it has deemed it counter-productive and has rather focused on advancing its political views through various legal channels, including participation in local politics in Sweden.¹⁵ The NRM has not been alone in this. As Jacob Ravndal has recently argued, the far right in western countries has during recent decades increasingly turned from violence towards metapolitics, in other words, trying to influence cultural and intellectual domains and thereby pave the way for the revolutionary struggle in the future.¹⁶

Even if violent tendencies exist within the Nordic far right, the Capitol attack may rather feed into the long-standing metapolitical dreams within the milieu. What happened on January 6 was, after all, that many such people showed up who did not consider themselves revolutionaries, walked together to the Congress and made the world's most powerful country tremble for a while.¹⁷ Nordic far-right extremists have not so far been very public about their thoughts on the event. It would be surprising if none of them have wondered whether and how they could shake the democratic system in their own country.

Whether such mobilisation could succeed and gain support also from within the political system is far from certain. Considering the connections that the Finnish and Swedish populist right-wing parties have with the extraparliamentary far right, and the occasionally lenient attitude towards violence that they have exhibited, it is difficult to provide a confident, resounding "never" as answer.

Acknowledgments

The author wishes to thank Tommi Kotonen, Daniel Sallamaa and Christer Mattsson for helpful discussions during the writing of this article.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Notes on contributor

Dr. Leena Malkki is a historian and political scientist specialised in the study of terrorism and political violence in western countries. She is currently a University lecturer at the Centre for European Studies, University of Helsinki.

Notes

- 1. Emma Anderson, "This is Not America': Europe Reacts as Trump Supporters Riot in U.S. Capital," *Politico*, January 6, 2021, https://www.politico.eu/article/donald-trump-us-capitol-riot-europe-reacts/.
- Timo Haapala, "Pääkirjoitus: Juha Sipilän tapaus herätti—kuka enää lähtee politiikkaan, jos palkintona on uhkailua ja lokasanko niskaan somessa?" *Ilta-Sanomat*, January 15, 2021, https://www.is.fi/paakirjoitus/art-2000007743217.html.
- 3. Terhi Toivonen, "Ylen mittaus: Perussuomalaisilla taas kannatushyppäys, eläkeputken poisto syö SDP:n, mutta ei vasemmistoliiton suosiota," *Yle*, January 8, 2021, https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-11726460.
- 4. See e.g. Väljarbarometern, January 22, 2021, https://www.kantarsifo.se/rapporter-undersokningar /valjarbarometern.
- 5. See e.g. Nicholas Aylott and Niklas Bolin, "A Party System in Flux: The Swedish Parliamentary Election of September 2018," *West European Politics* 42, no. 7 (2019), https://doi.org/10.1080/01402382.2019.1583885.
- 6. E.g. Anders Lindberg, "SD skulle fuska som Trump om de kunde," Aftonbladet, January 8, 2021, https://www.aftonbladet.se/ledare/a/7KV1q9/sd-skulle-fuska-som-trump-om-de-kunde; Daniel Suhonen, "Högerns naivitet efter Kapitolium äcklar mig," Aftonbladet, January 15, 2021, https://www.aftonbladet.se/ledare/a/JJ6jQ7/ hogerns-naivitet-efter-kapitolium-acklar-mig; Peter Wolodarski, "SD:s tidning försvarade attacken i U.S.," Dagens Nyheter, March 5, 2021, https://www.dn.se/ledare/peter-wolodarski-sds-tidning-forsvarade-attacken -i-usa/; Göran Eriksson, "Dags för Löfven att ändra sin syn på makten?" Svenska Dagbladet, March 18, 2021, https://www.svd.se/dags-for-lofven-andra-sin-syn-pa-makten.
- Claes Lönegård, "Åkesson: Lööf har ett onödigt högt tonläge," Svenska Dagbladet, January 13, 2021, https://www. svd.se/akesson-plagsamt-att-se-trump-hantera-valforlusten.
- "Ohisalo olisi jäädyttänyt Trumpin Twitter-tilin jo aiemmin, Halla-aho huolestui somejättiläisten mielivallasta

 "Nyt suljetaan suut epämieluisilta poliitikoilta", Suomen Uutiset, January 13, 2021;
 "Vallin ja Immonen: Sananvapauden toteuduttava somessa—demokratia on turvattava", Suomen Uutiset, February 12, 2021, https://
 www.suomenuutiset.fi/vallin-ja-immonen-sananvapauden-toteuduttava-somessa-demokratia-on-turvattava/.
- Karin Thurfjell, "Forskarna: Nej, Sverige har inte blivit som U.S.," Svenska Dagbladet, March 26, 2021, https:// www.svd.se/forskarna-nej-sverige-har-inte-blivit-som-usa; Henrik Oscarsson, Torbjörn Bergman, Annika Bergström & Johan Hellström, Demokratirådets rapport 2021: Polarisering i Sverige (Studieförbundet Näringsliv och Samhälle, 2021), https://snsse.cdn.triggerfish.cloud/uploads/2021/03/demokratiradets-rapport -2021-polarisering-i-sverige.pdf. See also Daniel Poohl, "Att extremhögerns idéer leder till våld borde inte överraska", Expo.se, January 17, 2021, https://expo.se/2021/01/%E2%80%9Datt-extremh%C3%B6gerns-id% C3%A9er-leder-till-v%C3%A5ld-borde-inte-%C3%B6verraska%E2%80%9D.
- 10. Veikko Isotalo, Peter Söderlund & Åsa von Schoultz, "Polarisoituuko politiikka Suomessa? Puolueiden äänestäjäkuntien arvosiirtymät 2003–2019," in *Politiikan ilmastonmuutos: Eduskuntavaalitutkimus 2019*, ed. Sami Borg, Elina Kestilä-Kekkonen & Hanna Wass. Oikeusministeriön julkaisuja/selvityksiä ja ohjeita 5/2020 (Helsinki: Oikeusministeriö, 2020), http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-259-838-7; Paolo Fornaro, "Onko suoma-lainen politiikka polarisoitunut?", https://bibu.fi/wp/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/BIBUpolarisaatioBrief.pdf.
- 11. On the Lapua movement, see e.g. Oula Silvennoinen, "Home, Religion, Fatherland': Movements of the Radical Right in Finland," *Fascism* 4, no. 2 (2015), https://doi.org/10.1163/22116257-00402005.
- 12. On the far right in Sweden, see Magnus Ranstorp & Filip Ahlin (eds.), *Från Nordiska motsåndsrörelsen till alternativhögern: En studie om den svenska radikalnationalistiska miljön* (Försvarshögskolan, 2020). An English summary available at https://www.fhs.se/en/swedish-defence-university/news/2020-08-31-new-study-on-the-radical-nationalist-environment-in-sweden.html.
- 13. See e.g. Jacob Aasland Ravndal, "Right-wing Terrorism and Militancy in the Nordic Countries: A Comparative Case Study," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 30, no. 5 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2018.1445888.

- 930 👄 L. MALKKI
 - SUPO 2020 Yearbook, https://vuosikirja.supo.fi/en/frontpage; Säkerhetspolisen 2020, https://www.sakerhetspoli sen.se/download/18.4ffee9b31787cb4eddc6/1617105074749/arsbok-2020.pdf.
 - Tore Bjørgo & Jacob Aasland Ravndal, "Why the Nordic Resistance Movement Restrains Its Use of Violence," *Perspectives on Terrorism* 14, no. 6 (2020); https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/binaries/content/assets/customsites/ perspectives-on-terrorism/2020/issue-6/bjorgo-and-ravndal.pdf.
 - Jacob Aasland Ravndal, "From Bombs to Books, and Back Again? Mapping Strategies of Right-Wing Revolutionary Resistance," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* (2021), https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2021. 1907897.
 - 17. On this, see Frida Holmberg, "Daniel Poohl om kaoset i Capitolium: "Light-versionen av extremhögern gick från ord till handling," *Svenska Yle*, January 11, 2021, https://svenska.yle.fi/artikel/2021/01/11/daniel-poohl-om-kaoset-i-capitolium-light-versionen-av-extremhogern-gick-fran-ord.